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The GTA has the dubious dis-
tinction of being the child pov-
erty capital of the country —
and poverty is often a barrier to
success. That’s why United Way
is working with a network of
agencies to ensure children and
youth are equipped with the
tools they need to change their
trajectories.

The On Your Mark program
run by Working Women Com-
munity Centre, for example,
provides tutoring and mentor-
ing opportunities for Portu-
guese- and Spanish-speaking
children in Grades 1 to 12 who
are struggling in school and are
at risk of dropping out.

“Education was not a high pri-
ority in the Old Country for
many, but the (Portuguese)
community has really rallied
around this program because
they don’t want to see these stu-
dents left behind,” says Marcie
Ponte, executive director of
Working Women Centre.

Ponte, also part of Toronto’s
Portuguese community, says
the program is designed to in-
still self-esteem in students.
“We want to change attitudes in
these communities, that they
can all do well,” she says, “but
they need doors opened.”

In 2000, the City of Toronto
commissioned a study on eth-
no-racial inequality and identi-
fied five gap communities with
the highest school drop-out
rates — and that included the
Portuguese community. That’s
when Ponte started a program
to address the issue of school
completion.

On Your Mark started out
with 35 students; now, 250 to
300 students participate annu-
ally in 142 schools across the
city, and the Hispanic commu-
nity was added to the program
in 2008. Free one-on-one
weekly sessions with a tutor are
offered Monday through Satur-
day, focusing on a student’s par-
ticular challenges. The program
also involves up to 200 volun-
teers — many of whom are
graduates of the program.

“It’s not a homework club, it’s
not a drop-in. Students commit
to coming once a week,” says
Ponte. “In addition to mentor-

ing and tutoring, we run infor-
mation sessions for parents.
One of the commitments that
parents have to make is they too
have to participate in at least
one workshop — we don’t want
this to be a babysitting pro-
gram.”

A Toronto District School
Board review in 2015 showed
the Portuguese drop-out rate
has since declined by 10 per
cent. “I suspect that’s now
down to 20 per cent, and we’re
hoping to get to the same place
with Spanish-speaking stu-
dents,” says Ponte.

On Your Mark has a unique
partnership with both the
TDSB and Catholic School

Board, as well as other educa-
tional institutions, including
York University, Ryerson Uni-
versity, the University of Toron-
to and Seneca College. A major-
ity of its volunteers are univer-
sity students.

Katia Maio is not only a suc-
cessful graduate of the pro-
gram, but is now “paying it
back” to her community as a
volunteer and mentor. Maio
struggled with math as a young
student and participated in On
Your Mark for about six years.
Today, she’s back in school, do-
ing post-graduate studies in fo-
rensic identification at Humber
College.

“It was my parents who made

me go to the program on Satur-
days, and no student really
wants to go to school on Satur-
day,” says Maio. “But I started to
look forward to going. Every-
one did seem to have a sincere
interest in the students.” Her
experience was so positive, in
fact, that her brother and many
of her cousins followed suit.

Without it, she says she would
have faced a more difficult path
since she wouldn’t have had a
“kickstart” that opened her
mind to new possibilities. She
also won a scholarship through
the program, “so there is a lot of
incentive to make you want to
better yourself and push your-
self.”

Now, as a young adult, Maio is
in her second year of volunteer-
ing with On Your Mark, work-
ing one-on-one with the same
student who is dealing with a
language barrier and struggling
with several subjects. What she
wants to convey to her young
student is that there’s an entire
community that cares about his
success.

A key to the program’s success
is its partnership with both
school boards.

“That’s a unique example of
breaking down traditional silos,
and Marcie has broken through
it,” says Jim Spyropoulos, exec-
utive superintendent of human
rights and Indigenous educa-

tion at the TDSB.
“One of the things we know

about our work with students,
families and communities is
that we absolutely can’t engage
in the work alone, especially
with respect to serving students
and communities that have tra-
ditionally been underserved,”
says Spyropoulos. That’s why
he says it makes sense to part-
ner with organizations on the
ground, rather than reinvent-
ing the wheel.

There’s a strong connection
between lack of resources and
poverty, and this model pro-
vides support to students from
older students in the same
community, “many of whom
are passionate about social jus-
tice issues,” says Spyropoulos.
“We’ve done short-term stud-
ies that say there’s a positive
impact on achievement. It’s
made a difference.”

Through strategically target-
ed investments, United Way
supports programming for
families with low incomes who
may not otherwise have access,
ensuring that no child is left
behind — including programs
such as On Your Mark. “It fits
nicely with poverty-reduction
strategies,” says Ponte. “If these
gap communities start to feel
worthwhile, the chances of liv-
ing in poverty become more di-
minished.”

> EDUCATION

Guiding students to a positive path
Tutoring and mentorship
program helps cut risk 
of dropping out of school
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From left: Sonia Neves, On Your Mark co-ordinator; Katia Maio, former student and tutor; Mireya Arrechea, co-ordinator; Marcie
Ponte, executive director of Working Women Community Centre; Claudia Espinola and Patrick Costa, former students and tutors.
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Marcie Ponte and Katia Maio work with students.

In the later hours of a typical
Toronto night, a 911 call is
placed. It is regarding a loud,
domestic dispute overhead by a
neighbour and, when a police
officer arrives, he begins to ask
questions.

He discovers the argument
stemmed from the husband’s
recent job loss and the immi-
nent eviction of his family. Fur-
ther, the couple’s oldest son has
been arrested for gang involve-
ment, and their two younger
kids are showing interest in fol-
lowing the same path.

“So all of a sudden you have all
these risk factors,” says Det. Bri-
an Smith of the Toronto Police
community partnerships and
engagement unit, who is also
police co-ordinator for FOCUS
Toronto. “If some supports
aren’t offered soon, something
bad will surely happen.”

It is a hypothetical scenario,
but a case that would be all too
familiar to members of the FO-
CUS Toronto team, which gath-
ers each week in four corners of
the city to aid members of com-
munity in their darkest hours.

They are the passionate repre-

sentatives of diverse social ser-
vice agencies, and in partner-
ship with United Way, the City
of Toronto and the Toronto Po-
lice Service, they are collective-
ly committed to identifying and
serving the city’s most vulner-
able individuals by way of im-
mediate and co-ordinated in-
terventions.

“In many of the cases, the
agencies chosen to take action
are literally leaving these situa-
tion tables to go and provide a
service or services to an at-risk
individual that very day,” says
Smith.

A situation table, or FOCUS
table, is a meeting in which so-
cial agency representatives, as
well as representatives from
United Way, the city and the
Toronto police force, gather to
review the cases of at-risk indi-
viduals in the community,
which have been submitted by
referral. 

Once a case has been deter-
mined to be in the “acutely ele-
vated risk” category, the group
will then discuss which agency
will take the lead in delivering
assistance to that individual or
family within 48 hours. 

“Last year alone, about 700

cases were brought to our situa-
tion tables, assessed as high-
risk and intervened upon by the
appropriate agencies within 48
hours,” Smith says. “And some
of the biggest beneficiaries
were youth who fell within the
14-17 age bracket.”

Nation Cheong, United Way’s
vice-president of Community
Opportunities and Mobiliza-
tion and overseer of the FOCUS
Toronto initiative, believes the
impact of these one-to-one in-
terventions can be particularly
significant for youth.

“We know that we have ap-
proximately 80,000 young peo-
ple who are living in poverty
across the GTA,” says Cheong.
“When you’re dealing with a
young person in a crisis situa-
tion, or anyone for that matter,
you have to take into context
the family situation, their hous-

ing, their education, their histo-
ry of mental health, and so on.”

He adds that the co-operative
FOCUS model, which commits
to being intentional about ac-
knowledging the whole person,
has been able to provide crucial
offramps for young people who
are beginning to follow a path
toward negative or violent be-
haviour.

“We know that healthy youth
development leads to positive
outcomes for youth,” says Cos-
tanza Allevato, director of Com-
munity Resources, Social De-
velopment, Finance and Ad-
ministration for the City of To-
ronto.

“That occurs when young
people have access to decent
housing, have access to educa-
tion, training and employment
stability ... when they’re ex-
posed to positive recreational
activities and health care, and
have a sense of belonging and
connectedness to their neigh-
bourhood and city.”

She adds that the FOCUS pro-
gram, for which she serves as a
co-ordinator, has provided all
these resources and more to
more than 2,700 youth since its
inception in 2013. It was a hum-
ble beginning in Rexdale, with
the establishment of a single
situation table supported by 20
agencies.

Now with 100-plus agencies
participating in weekly com-
munity tables in North Scar-
borough, Downtown East,
Downtown West and Rexdale,
Allevato says upcoming plans
to expand to the Black Creek
Community and beyond speak
to the ways in which this com-
prehensive network has fine-

tuned the social strategy into a
science.

“The success of FOCUS is that
it provides quick and effective
co-ordination and wraparound
services,” she says. “Often these
are situations that one partner
cannot solve well on their own
and that’s why it comes to the
table.”

Smith, who estimates that 55
to 75 per cent of FOCUS table
referrals come from the police
force, doesn’t hesitate to show
his gratitude for the program.
It’s one, he says, that has added
a new glimmer of hope to a pro-
fessional grind that can often be
disheartening. 

“I’ve been in many different
positions throughout my 30-
year career with the police
force, and throughout that time
it has almost always been the
case that when I come into a
situation, something bad has al-
ready happened,” he says.

“FOCUS provides me, my col-
leagues and everyone involved
with the ability to actually get in
there before a situation occurs,
and hopefully prevent it from
happening entirely.”

He adds that while each year
the city’s police force works
tirelessly to remove the most
hardcore criminal elements out
of the community, lasting
change to a city’s landscape can
only come from greater up-
stream efforts. Efforts, he says,
that are best made by a diverse
group of players, willing to join
forces for the greater good.

“What FOCUS really does is
pulls us out of our silos,” he says.
“There’s a much better out-
come when we’re working to-
gether.”

> PREVENTION

Putting the focus
on stopping a crisis
Group enables interventions in high-risk situations,
which can be especially significant for young people
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Det. Brian Smith is the police
co-ordinator for FOCUS
Toronto.
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